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Background

HISTORY
How are changes to curriculum currently made?
Currently in the Practical Nursing program, changes to the curriculum (content, evaluation methods, learning objectives, resources, requisite courses, etc.) are made by one of the three approaches listed:

1. If changes are deemed "small" by individual teaching teams, the changes are implemented either immediately to the existing semester or, to subsequent semesters. These decisions are often made with little to no consultation with the
faculty.

2. If changes are deemed "moderate” in size by the teaching team, the changes are discussed via e-mail with the faculty for feedback and discussion.

3. If the changes are deemed “large" in size by the teaching team or faculty as a whole, the changes are discussed at monthly faculty meetings.

**The above three approaches for curriculum changes may or may not ever be discussed with the curriculum team**

Curriculum changes (often reactive) that have taken place over the last number of years have been problematic for the program. The program certainly had the best intentions for the changes being made, but the ripple effect of these
gl:]a:::gs!se\évgzgﬂen not considered. As a result, the Practical Nursing program began to show some large gaps in its objectives, content, evaluation methods and its relationship to the College of Nurses (CNO) Entry-to-Practice

| began to notice these gaps when | was first hired in August 2013:

1. The CNO granted the program with a Category 2 Approval with Conditions versus the desired Category 1 (5 year approval). The review outcome from the CNO suggested that the existing curriculum is "borderline". The CNO stated
“...there are noteworthy competency gaps identified within the curricula...”.

2. While preparing for classes | noticed gaps in content. When | inquired where the content was taught, it was either removed or moved to another course, and since removed from there. Some notable content gaps | came across had a
very high incidence & prevalence in Canada.

3. Also while preparing for classes, | noticed a number of content areas which were outdated or have a very low incidence & prevalence in Canada.

The combination of the above process to curriculum changes and the identified gaps, spoke clearly to me that there was some room for a sustainable solution.

EXISTING RESEARCH

Goals

The objectives of my educational project are as follows:

1. Create a sustainable process, whereas curriculum changes can be requested by faculty and
reviewed by the curriculum committee.

2. Create a paper trail of curriculum changes for historical context
3. Create an awareness of the impact changes have on curriculum and its desired effect/outcome
4. Help to identify curriculum gaps

5. Introduce a curriculum change process which supports current technology
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Methods

| wanted to create an on-line form, that would serve as the platform for all faculty to submit curriculum changes. | envisioned a form that was intuitive, easy to
create (i.e. | did not have to learn HTML, or other tech languages), and accessible from anywhere there was Internet access.

INTUITIVE FORMS

| began searching the Internet for various forms that were easy to follow, read, had clear instructions, and were not cumbersome for the person filling it out. | was
essentially looking for ideas of what headings or questions might be important to include in my form, and what questions | could forgo.

| searched Google for existing "Course Change" forms at Canadian colleges/universities. The college results were minimal, but the university sector was full of
some great results. | ended up trialling a number of forms for the sense of "intuitiveness" | was looking for. The following forms were completed by myself:

- University of Toronto Scarborough Course Change Proposal

- University of Victoria Course Curriculum Change

- University of Manitoba Curriculum Change Guide for Revising an Existing Course

- University of British Colombia Curriculum Proposal Form Change to Course or Program
- Dalhousie University Graduate Curriculum Change Form & Calendar Entry

- University of Saskatchewan Proposal for Academic or Curricular Change

- McGill University Request to Curriculum Committee for Curricular Improvements
TROUBLE-FREE CONSTRUCTION & ACCESSIBILITY

For no reason, other than personal preference and familiarity, | decided to use Adobe FormsCentral to create my form. FormsCentral has a number of features
that | was looking for in a form creator program.

1. Very easy for me to create a form and alter/add/delete content at a later date as needed. The platform is very similar to any Microsoft Office program, which |
use regularly.

2. Changes are made in real-time on the Internet
3. The form has a link that can be e-mailed to colleagues (https://adobeformscentral.com/?f=t%2AH08AVbXyJOgpj7%2AI06rw)
4. The form's original author can add others to view and/or make changes to the form

5. The form's results/submissions can be saved in PDF or Excel formats for tracking and future use

Results

The idea of creating a form for curriculum changes was first discussed with my Associate Dean in December
2013. Her feedback at that time was nothing but positive, and supportive of such an idea for my educational
project. Once | created the form | had to introduce the concept to the Curriculum Committee. Like my
Associate Dean, the committee was very supportive of such a process.

I e-mailed a "draft" version of the form to all members of the Curriculum Committee and my Associate Dean for
feedback. A number of suggestions were made before | ended up with a form | called "revision #7".

| took "revision #7" to two other members of Health Sciences for further feedback. Once again, revisions were
made before | came up with the Final Form.

The final Form was presented to the Curriculum Committee once again for final thoughts/suggestions. During
this presentation | performed a live demo of how the form would work, and its usefulness to the Committee
and the program (focus was placed on creating a time-line of changes, and ultimately documentation for
program accreditation purposes). At the end of this presentation, it was unanimously decided that the Form be
approved and implemented in the near future. Also, a discussion occurred about the presentation of the form
to the rest of the faculty.

At a monthly faculty meeting, | presented the form and again provided a short demonstration. | encouraged
the faculty to proved me with feedback/suggestions via e-mail, once they had a chance to trial the form
themselves. The feedback was nothing but positive from the faculty, with no revisions.
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Next Steps

The form is now complete, and called "Practical Nursing Program: Proposal for Revising an Existing
Course", and can be found at the following link:

https://adobeformscentral.com/?f=t%2AH08AVbXyJOgpj7%2Al06rw
The form will go live in May/June 2014 during the Practical Nursings Curriculum Development time.

A follow-up discussion will occur at the end of the May/June 2014 period with both the Curriculum
Committee and the Practical Nursing Faculty.
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How are changes to curriculum currently made?

Currently in the Practical Nursing program, changes to the curriculum (content, evaluation methods, learning objectives, resources, requisite courses, etc.) are made by one of the three approaches listed:  

1.  If changes are deemed "small" by individual teaching teams, the changes are implemented either immediately to the existing semester or, to subsequent semesters.  These decisions are often made with little to no consultation with the faculty.

2.  If changes are deemed "moderate" in size by the teaching team, the changes are discussed via e-mail with the faculty for feedback and discussion.

3.  If the changes are deemed "large" in size by the teaching team or faculty as a whole, the changes are discussed at monthly faculty meetings.

**The above three approaches for curriculum changes may or may not ever be discussed with the curriculum team**

Curriculum changes (often reactive) that have taken place over the last number of years have been problematic for the program.  The program certainly had the best intentions for the changes being made, but the ripple effect of these changes was often not considered.  As a result, the Practical Nursing program began to show some large gaps in its objectives, content, evaluation methods and its relationship to the College of Nurses (CNO) Entry-to-Practice Competencies. 

I began to notice these gaps when I was first hired in August 2013:

1.  The CNO granted the program with a Category 2 Approval with Conditions versus the desired Category 1 (5 year approval).  The review outcome from the CNO suggested that the existing curriculum is "borderline".  The CNO stated "...there are noteworthy competency gaps identified within the curricula...".

2.  While preparing for classes I noticed gaps in content.  When I inquired where the content was taught, it was either removed or moved to another course, and since removed from there.  Some notable content gaps I came across had a very high incidence & prevalence in Canada.

3.  Also while preparing for classes, I noticed a number of content areas which were outdated or have a very low incidence & prevalence in Canada. 

The combination of the above process to curriculum changes and the identified gaps, spoke clearly to me that there was some room for a sustainable solution.
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	GoalsRow1: The objectives of my educational project are as follows:

1.  Create a sustainable process, whereas curriculum changes can be requested by faculty and reviewed by the curriculum committee.

2.  Create a paper trail of curriculum changes for historical context

3.  Create an awareness of the impact changes have on curriculum and its desired effect/outcome

4.  Help to identify curriculum gaps

5.  Introduce a curriculum change process which supports current technology



	MethodsRow1: I wanted to create an on-line form, that would serve as the platform for all faculty to submit curriculum changes.  I envisioned a form that was intuitive, easy to create (i.e. I did not have to learn HTML, or other tech languages), and accessible from anywhere there was Internet access.

INTUITIVE FORMS

I began searching the Internet for various forms that were easy to follow, read, had clear instructions, and were not cumbersome for the person filling it out.  I was essentially looking for ideas of what headings or questions might be important to include in my form, and what questions I could forgo.  

I searched Google for existing "Course Change" forms at Canadian colleges/universities.  The college results were minimal, but the university sector was full of some great results.  I ended up trialling a number of forms for the sense of "intuitiveness" I was looking for.  The following forms were completed by myself:

- University of Toronto Scarborough Course Change Proposal
- University of Victoria Course Curriculum Change
- University of Manitoba Curriculum Change Guide for Revising an Existing Course
- University of British Colombia Curriculum Proposal Form Change to Course or Program
- Dalhousie University Graduate Curriculum Change Form & Calendar Entry
- University of Saskatchewan Proposal for Academic or Curricular Change 
- McGill University Request to Curriculum Committee for Curricular Improvements

TROUBLE-FREE CONSTRUCTION & ACCESSIBILITY 

For no reason, other than personal preference and familiarity, I decided to use Adobe FormsCentral to create my form.  FormsCentral has a number of features that I was looking for in a form creator program.

1.  Very easy for me to create a form and alter/add/delete content at a later date as needed.  The platform is very similar to any Microsoft Office program, which I use regularly. 

2.  Changes are made in real-time on the Internet

3.  The form has a link that can be e-mailed to colleagues (https://adobeformscentral.com/?f=t%2AHo8AVbXyJOgpj7%2AI06rw)

4.  The form's original author can add others to view and/or make changes to the form

5.  The form's results/submissions can be saved in PDF or Excel formats for tracking and future use
	ResultsRow1: The idea of creating a form for curriculum changes was first discussed with my Associate Dean in December 2013.  Her feedback at that time was nothing but positive, and supportive of such an idea for my educational project.  Once I created the form I had to introduce the concept to the Curriculum Committee.  Like my Associate Dean, the committee was very supportive of such a process.

I e-mailed a "draft" version of the form to all members of the Curriculum Committee and my Associate Dean for feedback.  A number of suggestions were made before I ended up with a form I called "revision #7".  

I took "revision #7" to two other members of Health Sciences for further feedback.  Once again, revisions were made before I came up with the Final Form.

The final Form was presented to the Curriculum Committee once again for final thoughts/suggestions.  During this presentation I performed a live demo of how the form would work, and its usefulness to the Committee and the program (focus was placed on creating a time-line of changes, and ultimately documentation for program accreditation purposes).  At the end of this presentation, it was unanimously decided that the Form be approved and implemented in the near future.  Also, a discussion occurred about the presentation of the form to the rest of the faculty.  

At a monthly faculty meeting, I presented the form and again provided a short demonstration.  I encouraged the faculty to proved me with feedback/suggestions via e-mail, once they had a chance to trial the form themselves.  The feedback was nothing but positive from the faculty, with no revisions.


	Next StepsRow1: The form is now complete, and called "Practical Nursing Program: Proposal for Revising an Existing Course", and can be found at the following link:

https://adobeformscentral.com/?f=t%2AHo8AVbXyJOgpj7%2AI06rw

The form will go live in May/June 2014 during the Practical Nursings Curriculum Development time.

A follow-up discussion will occur at the end of the May/June 2014 period with both the Curriculum Committee and the Practical Nursing Faculty.


